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.. Editorial ..

This News Letter comes to you at the end of our League’s
first year of life, It has been a good year in that we have gathered
together in the fellowship of the League over 160 Nurses who have
been with us at the G.H.N.—some for a short period and some who
have served on the staff for a considerable part of their professional
life.

It has been a hard year too in that we have been “ digging-in ”’—
and a very worth-while foundation has been laid, both strong and
sure—so that however large the League may grow, and however
weighty the matters to which we shall join our endeavours—there
will always remain this foundation laid in 1948-49 as the basis,—
and which you and we have been privileged to take part.

In this second edition, we are conscious of having included
much from those whose work has taken them overseas. We do not
apologise for this because it is they who make us a circle of friends
who now embrace the earth. Westwards in U.S.A.—across the
Pacific to New Zealand and Australia—and those who have sailed
Eastwards to Africa and farther aficld to Iran, thus make a chain
that has a link in every Continent. Greetings to all of you—we,
whose feet tread the familiar Wards and Corridors here at G.H.N.,,
salute you, and send our proudest felicitations. To those who have
joined themselves to the task of building God’s Kingdom in strange
lands, we say—you are remembered regularly in our Chapel—your
names and purpose are instilled deep here in the G.H.N.

Others amongst our family are the Homemakers, surely Nurses
must make the best wives, the rate of marriage amongst our nurses
remains high, an excellent testimony to your quality.

Then we have the Matrons—we are at once awed and inspired,
and quite sure that the “ hatchet-faced ” description of newspaper
reporters does not apply to you. Good work.

Then the Nursing Sisters in various positions—to her we would
say : the Ward Sister is still the backbone of the profession and our
trainees evidently do not mean it to be spineless.

The field of Preventive Work too is well represented in our
ranks, and your foresight will ease the burden of our hospital nurses
in the future.

Then to those others—Private Nurses, Pupil Midwives, and
District Nurses, we send greetings—and to the latter we would add
that the G.H.N. sends her students for a day out with the District
Nurse, so that she may have a glimpse of what true nursing really is.
Need we say more,
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So, ladies, wedaunch our second edition. It is, as we said, the
end of our first year, but also at the beginning of many that lie ahead.
We look forward with confidence and we are justified in doing so,
Not the least of our reasons being that we are honoured by those
who have helped in the past and whose loyalty we still hold. You
will know them well, and salute them with me—their names you
will find on the first page—I refer to those who hold the office of
President and Vice-Presidents of our League.

We go forward then with thankfulness for the past and
encouragement for the future.

KATHERINE M. DENMAN.

It is with great pleasure that we publish a message written to
you by Miss Liddle—lately our Matron—and now one of our Vice-
Presidents. Here it is—

“ HOLMHYRST 7,
WoonsIiDE Roap,
BURTON JOYCE,
NoOTTS.
April 2nd, 1949.

My Dear Miss DENMAN,

I am very pleased indeed to have the privilege and honour of
saying just a few words for the Nurses League Newsletter.

The G.H.N. Nurses League will, I know, be a real joy to all.
It is a long-felt want and will be greatly appreciated by all members.

It will be the means of keeping in touch with each other and
their Training School, also much may be done to further the
interests of their profession and social activitics.

It is hoped as many as possible will take advantage of the
privileges offered.

Each School brings its band of new recruits, and each prize
distribution day the period of training over. From then onwards,
it lies with each one to use her opportunities.

Those who go out into the World should be a credit to their
Training School, and so inspire others by the true spirit of nursing,
and give of their best at all times.
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Those who remain are entrusted to carry on the good work
with unfailing loyalty and devotion, and so in turn hand to others
the torch of knowledge which they have been privileged to receive.

We can be assured, that despite the great problems and
difficulties of today, our Hospital we all love so much is going
from strength to strength and its traditions maintained.

I wish the League every success and may our efforts be a real
blessing to many. '

Yours sincerely,

ISABEL LIDDLE,
Vice-President.

Miss Florence Guyler, who most of you remember as a Ward
Sister on 2B at the G.H.N., is doing marvellous work as a Medical
Missionary in Kenya Colony, working in one of the C.M.S. Hospitals
there. Here is her message :—

Maseno Hospital is 18 miles from Kisumu, and there is a
grand view, especially during the wet season, across the Gulf of
Kavirondo, a part of Lake Victoria,

The hospital is ‘general’, Men, Women, Children and
* Maternity. At present the beds are limited to 82, not so the
patients, that is more difficult. The Men’s ward is run by male
dressers, also the Path., Lab., O.P., and Dispensary, although
the girls are able to help in most departments these days. The
girls do the Women and Maternity, (children with women, and
women with children as yet). The majority of girls still leave to
be married after two or three years, but a few are ready and anxious
to do a proper training.

We have two midwives with certificates, one at an outstation,
25 miles away, and one here in hospital, the latter was here for
seven years, and then took midwifery training at Mengo Hospital
in Uganda and is now our head nurse. She is a great help and a
good leader and a good all-round nurse.

We have been hoping to start training for certificate, midwives
first and still hope, even if beginning with a few, increasing the
numbers if possible each year.

Kenya hopes to form a General Nursing Council in the near
future. There is a great need for more welfare work, as many
illnesses could be prevented with reasonable care and understanding
and improved diet.

[4]



The people are changing, many more are becoming educated,
though many are still primitive.

Africans are needing and wanting more and more things,
clothes as well as different kinds of food and everything is com-
paratively expensive.

Drink and loose living abound in the townships and in parts
of the reserves.

There is in some areas a great seeking after God. The
Churches are growing, hundreds are being confirmed in this
district even this month and yet there are numerous sects arising
and it is difficult to know what some of them do believe, sometimes
they seem like sheep without a shepherd.

The mission hospitals have done much to create a high
ethical standard of nursing, and this influence is still greatly needed.

There is such opportunity in a hospital through the staff
and through them to the patients for evangelism and Bible Study.

Real Bible teaching is one of the great needs. The C.M.S.
have recently opened a Bible School at Maseno and courses are
being arranged for teachers and evangelists from away in the
reserves and out schools. A few simple medical lectures and
other interesting and helpful subjects are included, the course
lasting about two months. The Principal is an African Padre,
once a school teacher, he has also had experience working in a
township as a Padre as well as in the villages.

In the Hospital we have several senior dressers, keen christians
they help to keep up the standard of the hospital but we do want the
younger dressers and nurses to be really out and out for Christ,

Quite a number of the past nurses are helping with the
women’s meetings connected with their churches, and some have
helped in the hospitals and clinics when their husbands have been
working in the townships.

Recently we have changed our Nurses’ Home and Chapel to
more convenient and larger buildings.

Last week we had a * Visitors’ Day > and many people came
from different locations. There were stalls’ with medicines,
instruments, microscope, ‘child welfare’, and welfare pictures
shown by a Government Welfare Worker, then a conducted
tour round the hospital. It was rather an effort, but as the visitors
were so interested and seemed to enjoy it all, it was worth while.

Thank you so much for your remembrance, we do appreciate
your prayerful support.

Yours sincerely,

FLORENCE GUYLER.
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Here is an account written specially for us from one of our
Trainees, Miss E. M. Aldwinckle, now a Sister-Tutor, and Sister I/C
Maternity Clinic in Leicester.  She is attending the Interim
Conference of the I.C.N. in Stockholm :(—

STOCKHOLM,
SWEDEN.
Fune 13th, 1949,

DEAR SECRETARY,

It is the opening day of the fiftieth anniversary of the
International Congress of Nurses, and as I am one of the fortunate
people to be in Stockholm at this time, I would like to tell you of
those events which have happened so far for the benefit of my
fellow League Members, since our Nurses’ Leagus is part of the
unbroken chain which is the symbol chosen by the I.C.N.

Not counting the tiring but essential formalities of registration,
the activities of the Conference really started yesterday (Sunday)
evening at 8 p.m., when all the nurses attending the Congress
were directed to various churches in Stockholm for an inaugural
service. The same hymns, prayers and anthems were sung in
each church, and at the same period in each service, the church
lights were dimmed while the Swedish nurses, in pairs, walked
slowly and quietly down the aisles with lighted candled which
they placed on the altar. Every corner in each church was filled,
and no one stirred while the simple ceremony took place.

To-day, the Conference was declared open by the Minister of
Home Affairs for Sweden in the Tennishallen (Royal Tennis Hall).
This gigantic auditorium in Stockholm is capable of holding over
4,000 and has an exhibition hall at each end and a cinema beneath,
where the recently made British film on the Queen’s Institute of
District Nursing, with others, will be shown at intervals.

Words of welcome were spoken by the President of the
Congress, Miss Gerda Hojer, first in English then in French and
German. Then followed other speeches of welcome and good
wishes by prominent people in Swedish medical circles. The
Bishop of Stockholm gave his blessing to the Congress.

At this opening session, five new members were received into
the International Council, Italy, Southern Rhodesia, Korea,
Turkey and Haiti, and representatives of these countries came
up in turn to the platform to receive congratulations and give their
short and sometimes halting words of thanks to the Council,
This was to me the most arresting part of the session.
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After the new members were admitted to the Council, all
the nurses of each nation, in order of affiliation, were asked to
stand up where they were in the hall, and we all stood there in
our places when our Country’s name was called, the nurses of
the 31 nations represented received rounds of applause. This
part of the morning session, which I understand takes place at
every Congress, for some reason gets right to the heart,

Then followed the usual votes of thanks, and the meeting
closed, but we did not leave our seats until Princess Sybilla of
Sweden had left the conference hall. She had been present
through the whole of the opening session, and later she toured the
exhibition. She was dressed simply in navy and white and
carried a bouquet of red and gold roses, and she was completely
unperturbed by the battery of cameras, both novice and newspaper.

The nurses of the world, congregating in Stockholm, are a
sight to see. All the Swedish nurses are in their navy out-of-door
uniform, and have a flavour of Edith Cavell, while the nurses of
the French orders in their voluminous dresses remind one of
Elizabeth Fry. Many nurses are in national costume particularly
those from the Scandinavian countries, looking quaint and colourful
in their tight bodices and frill skirts, white blouses, embroidery
and silver ornaments. The Parkistan nurses are in their gay silk
sarees, and I must mention one Scots lassie looking very trim in
her kilt. However, the great majority, like myself;, are in ordinary
summer dresses, as it is an extremely hot day, and as I sit here on
one of the tiers, the body of the hall looks like a peg-rug in its
motley of colours, waiting for its black border.

The task that Sweden, particularly Stockholm, has undertaken
to feed, house and entertain some 4,000 nurses is stupendous,
and the work it entails is unbelievable until one attends a Congress
of this nature. I must report that even at this early stage it appears
that the Swedish nurses have taken such delight in preparing for
our visit that they cannot be anything but successful, and as
hostesses they deserve all our praise.

For our entertainment they are presenting a series of tableaux
entitled “ The Stave of Mercy ”’, and on the cover page of the
programme is a picture of the stave with the following words,
with which I will finish my letter,

= . Good Neighbour | The Stave of Mercy passes
on to Thee ; ; sit Thee by the bedside of Thy Fnend fill to
the brim the cup of health, giving hope and courage”.

Yours sincerely,

E. M. ALDWINCKLE.
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Here is an extract from a letter from Miss Grace R.
Hainsworth, who as many of you know was trained here and then
returned to take a Housekeeping Course, before she sailed for
Australia last year :(—

“1 am moving about every six months just now, seeing
different parts of Australia. I am a Ward Sister just at present,
and in October I expect to move North again to the Tablelands,
and so be able to visit some real tropical country. I will send the
News Letter to Betty Slader in Sydney. She may be interested.
I will also mention it to Mary Rothwell née Smithson. She has
just gone to South Africa with her husband. My best wishes to
the success of the League ”.—

Here is news from Miss Molly A. B. Sharp, working as a Sister
in the Hospital of an Industrial concern—the Anglo-Iranian Oil

Company :—

“_ . . The hospital in Abadan is a very large one and
perhaps the best equipped in the Middle East. It has 476 beds
with extensive alterations being now made for its enlargement.
We have two main operating theatres and a well-equipped O.P.D.
theatre, Examinations Rooms, Dispensaries, Eye Department,
Dental Department, X-Ray Department, Physiotheropy Depart-
ment, Laboratory and Pathological Department.

Enclosed is a photograph of some of the Nurses, Sisters,
Technicians and Medical Staff, which might interest you personally
or might be used for the Magazine if you think fit. We nurse
all types of cases and have our own maternity Ward. Apart from
accidents we have every other type of illness that the flesh is heir
to. We nurse European, Iranian and Indian Staff.

Back in England one perhaps does not realize that the
Refinery here is the largest single one in the world. Only when
you see the Refinery, and Abadan Island with its population of
over 200,000, can one realise what a big industrial town this really
is, and the number of people who may fall sick and require medical
treatment of all kinds.

There are few qualified doctors, in the town, of British
standards so therefore, in this large community we run the general
practitioner side of the profession as well as the operative and
treatment care of illness.

Last year the hospital also became a recognised training school
—not by English Prelim., and State Finals standards—the nurses
passing out from here will be recognised by the Iranian Govern-
ment. There are no proper Iranian Hospitals in this country,
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but recently in Teheran another nurses’ training school was opened
by H.R.H. Princess Ashraf Pahlavi, the twin sister of the Shah
of Persia. It is hoped that eventually hospitals staffed by Iranians
will exist.

I could continue this letter with many other points of interest
to the nursing world, but this I must leave to some future date

when I correspond with you .

Sister Mary Stone sailed just before Easter to begin her Medical
Missionary work at Kumi Leper Colony, where there are 1,600
lepers. She writes from N’gora C.M.S. Hospital, Uganda, where
she must stay for one year to learn language before going on to her
own job :—

Tue FrepA CARR HoOSPITAL
(C.M.S8.)
N’GORA,
UGANDA,
May 15th.

My DEear FRIENDS,

Greeting to you all from Uganda ! It is a very great privilege
to be yet another with the opportunity of extending the fellowship
that we experienced in our own Training School to another part
of the world. I confess I wear my badge very proudly every day.

I arrived here only three weeks ago so that I am quite unable
to give you any true picture of this place in particular. There is so
much that is new and strange that first impressions change very
rapidly but I would share with you some of the gencral impressions.

This is a beautiful country, great rolling plains of bush land
with huge rocky, tree-strewn crags standing up boldly against the
sky. I am fortunate to have arrived in the wet season, everything
is so green and fresh. Just now the Flame Trees are in full
bloom, huge trees covered with lovely scarlet blossom. Close by
the weaver birds, bright canary coloured creatures are busily
building their nests and causing a tremendous commotion. A
lizard goes scurrying across the path at intervals and brilliant
butterflies flit just above the long grasses.

The insects are a bit of a pest, though ; mosquito nets are
more of a blessing than I had anticipated. Perhaps the most
wonderful sight is the sunrise over Mount Elgon, the whole
world seems to be lit with another worldly beauty.
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There is much I could tell you of the hospital with its 150
patients and its teeming masses of relatives, of the African staff
and the little group of Europeans, it has been a great joy to be
received so warmly into their midst. I expect I shall be here
for a year while learning something of the language and the people
before going on to the Leper Settlement at Kumi, about 10 miles
from here.

The Teso people are a most lovable people. They are one
of the backward tribes of Uganda, still living in scattered groups
of huts across vast stretches of country. They have a most
infectious way of hooting—quite literally—with laughter to show
their pleasure. Such demonstrations are quite frequent as you
stumble along trying to say some of their almost unpronouncable
words !

It is a curious experience to be a sister for the first time
amongst a people whose language you don’t know and who are
mostly suffering from diseases you haven’t met ! It is almost
like beginning again ! !—and yet, here as never before, you realise
that there is a Light which is the only answer to all this darkness,
and this is not a new experience.

Yesterday I met a small boy in the bush, hobbling home with
a huge water-pot on his head. It looked as though he had had
a compound fractured foot by the gross angulation, and there was
now a huge ulcerated mass covered with flies. Round the calf
of his leg was a charm on a piece of string that was eating into the
oedema and swelling.

There are obvious signs all around of the impact of the West
upon this country. It is inevitable in the transition for things to
happen that will spell condemnation to the West, but slowly the
Light will shine through the darkness.

Wherever you go there are open hands for what you can give
them. Both at Port Said and Aden en roufe, and in the train that
slowly wound its way across Kenya there were children clamouring
for money or whatever you had to give them. They come to
O.P. too, here, and are very woebegone if you decide that their
particular treatment doesn’t take the form of a large quantity of
medicine to put in the bottle they have brought. We can and must
help them materially, but alone that is not enough. We can
cure the small boy’s ulcerated leg, but the root cause is in the charm
that was used as an attempted cure. Are we all convinced enough
of our Faith and living Christian lives in such a true way that the
African will also have open hearts to receive the news of the One
True God. ¢ We’ means all of us, whether at home or overseas,
for we out here are absolutely dependent upon you at home, in a
way I never believed possible, to keep our life-lines going. Itisa
two-way traffic, for we, too, try to keep alongside you.
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This morning an African pastor was inducted in our little
church. It was a most moving service as African and a few
Europeans gathered together, it was a living symbol of the World-
wide Church, a little African church being fanned into a strong
enough flame to take over its own responsibility, Then finally
the pastor left the church, and returned leading a sheep towards
the altar. Our Geod is their God.

The harvest is plenteous, but the labourers are few, pray
ye therefore the Lord of the Harvest, that He send forth labourers
into His harvest.

My very best wishes to you all, wherever you may be.
MARY STONE.

.. The Reunion ..

May 28th, 1949 was a great day. About 160 trainees of the
G.H.N. turned out to answer our invitation.

Our Chapel looked lovely with the flowers filling the oaklined
windowsills and the new oak panelling (not seen by many yet), all
added to our sense of rejoicing and thankfulness.

The service was conducted by the Chaplain, Rev. S. Pearce, who
had taken so much trouble in arranging it so adequately.

The Lesson was read by Matron in the absence of Lt.-Col. N, G.

Pearson, and the Secretary was at the organ—so that it was truly a
very family affair.

The tea was good—very good as only Miss Millburn’s Teas
can be—so much to eat, with so much to say, added to the general
excitement.

The General Meeting was well attended and with Mrs. Lewis
in the Chair, and two of our Vice-Presidents with us, Miss Liddle
and Miss Graves, it was a memorable occasion. Matron read the
Treasurer’s Report in the absence of our new Treasurer, who sent
her good wishes from Scotland. Miss Guyler was obviously unable
to come and it was with a sense of real regret that Colonel Pearson
could not be with us. A telegram was despatched to him at his home
where unfortunately he was still kept by a wise physician—otherwise
no one would have been surprised to see him break loose and be
actually with us in spite of indisposition. He thanks you for your
message and did feel sorry to be away.

Present staff were happy to conduct parties around the wards
and departments. Much interest was shewn in the Staff Nurses’
Home on Newcastle Drive, where everyone was so impressed by the
luxury that the Preliminary Training School next door was quite
overlooked !
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The Castle Wards were another big item of interest, to those
who had not visited for years.

The Bring and Buy Stall produced over £19 0s. 0d. for the
Benevolent Fund. Miss Collier went on selling in her office long
after dusk. It was a magnificent effort on the part of all who helped,
and our thanks are due to each one for gifts and for help and patronage.
Mrs. Barnfather (née Spencer) makes an excellent auctioneer—but
so vivacious and elegant, that the bidders had their eyes elsewhere
than on the Nylons which she was selling. But she did get the cash.

.. Announcements ..

The Hon. Secretary apologises once again for the small errors
in the List of Members and their designations >.  We hope that
the revised list will meet with your approval. It gives more detail,

* * %

Will you notify Matron or the Hon. Secretary of your change of
address and occupation if necessary please, so that we can keep our
lists up-to-date. Some are still obviously not current.

* * *
IMPORTANT.

When renewing Annual Subscriptions, will you kindly say to
which professional association you belong, so that we know where we
stand as regards double representation through the National Council
of Nurses, e.g. if you are a Royal College member.

Also in the same connection. You will receive your News Letter
annually, only after the Treasurer has received your subscription for
the year. Life-Members will be issued with their copies immediately
on publication.

It is most necessary that your cheque or Postal Order be made
payable to :—The General Hospital Nottingham Nurses’ League ”—
and not to any particular person—or delay is caused and much
unnecessary posting incurred.

* *x %
ABout ELECTIONS.

There is a Nomination Form attached to the back cover of your
Magazine. Will you use this for nominating three people next
Spring for the Executive Committee. You will reccive notification
as the time of those who are due to retire therefrom, and whether
they wish to stand for re-election or not. You are reminded also
that a nomination is invalid unless it be with the consent of the
nominee. The name suggested must be proposed by you, seconded
by another member, and consented to by the nominee. These
three points are essential for validity, and verified by their signatures
on the Form. But please do nominate and vote—otherwise there
will be no election.
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Frank Jacob Ward

Pearson House Recreation Hall, Looking North



